SPECIAL JOINT MEETING

COUNCIL OF SAN BENITO GOVERNMENTS

COUNTY OF SAN BENITO BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF HOLLISTER

CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF SAN JUAN BAUTISTA


ACTION MINUTES

Thursday, July 16, 2009

3:00 p.m.

Veterans’ Memorial Building

649 San Benito Street, Room 218

Hollister, CA 95023
CALL TO ORDER:
The special joint meeting of the County of San Benito Board of Supervisors with the Council of San Benito Governments, City Council of the City of Hollister, and the City Council of the City of San Juan Bautista were called to order by Chairman Botelho on July 16, 2009, at 3:09 p.m. in the Veterans’ Memorial Building.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  
ROLL CALL:
  Roll was duly noted as follows:

PRESENT:
Board of Supervisors: Chairman Anthony Botelho, Board Members Reb Monaco, Pat Loe, Jaime De La Cruz, and Margie Barrios, Assistant County Administrative Officer Rich Inman, County Counsel Matthew Granger and Assistant Clerk of the Board Janet Slibsager.


Council of Governments: Executive Director Lisa Rheinheimer, Transportation Planning Manager Mary Dinkuhn, Deputy County Counsel Shirley Murphy, and Secretary Monica Gomez.

City Council of the City of Hollister:  Mayor Eugenia Sanchez. Council Members: Victor Gomez, Doug Emerson, Pauline Valdivia and City Clerk Geri Johnson.

City Council of San Juan Bautista: Mayor Rick Edge. Council Members: Priscilla Hill, Maggie Bilich and Andy Moore.


OTHERS:
Caltrans District 5: Richard Rosales, David Murray.


ABSENT:
Hollister City Council Member Ray Friend.


City Council of the City of San Juan Bautista:  Ed Laverone.  

CERTIFICATE OF POSTING:

Upon motion duly made by Supervisor Reb Monaco and seconded by Council Member Pauline Valdivia, approved the Certificate of Posting. (Unanimous)

REGULAR AGENDA:

1.
Receive update on San Benito Route 156 Improvement Project between Hollister and San Juan Bautista. (Verbal Report) – COG Ex. Director Lisa Rheinheimer/Caltrans.



Chairman Botelho stated that he had requested to have this meeting to receive an update on the project from Caltrans, as it is a very important project for all of the jurisdictions.



Executive Director Lisa Rheinheimer provided a brief history of support over the past decade from previous Council of Governments Board’s on the San Benito Route 156 Improvement Project.  Ms. Rheinheimer noted that the Final Environmental Document is available for review at the Council of Governments Office and Caltrans website.



Chairman Botelho stated that the Council of Governments, Board of Supervisors, Hollister City Council and San Juan Bautista Council have always supported improvements to Highway 156 as a 4-lane project.  However, the Alternative 6 design that is in question is quite a bit more intensive.  Chairman Botelho stated that the project is poorly designed and will have tremendous environmental and economical impacts.



Ms. Rheinheimer introduced Caltrans Project Manager Richard Rosales, who provided a PowerPoint presentation and video simulation of the San Benito Route 156 Improvement Project.



Chairman Botelho stated that there is a great safety hazard for property owners who will have to make a right turn onto the frontage road at the Mission Vineyard intersection because there is not a right turn lane and cars are driving 70 miles per hour.



Mr. Rosales noted Chairman Botelho’s concern and will point it out to the designer.



Council Member Andy Moore noted concern with having to make a left turn against 2 lanes of traffic at the intersection and compared the area to the intersection at the Red Barn in Prunedale.



Mr. Rosales stated that the comparison of the volume of traffic at the intersection at the Red Bard (Highway 101) is greater than the volume of traffic on Highway 156.  Mr. Rosales noted that there would be gaps in the traffic to allow the left turns; otherwise the need for a signalized intersection would be necessary.



Supervisor Monaco noted that the drainage issues associated with the project would have to be clarified and addressed prior to relinquishing the road to the County.



Mr. Rosales mentioned that as stated at previous meetings, Caltrans would take care of additional water that the project may create.  The entire flowing issue will not be resolved with the project; however, it will not become worse.



Discussion ensued about the parcels that are located between the frontage road and the new road.



Chairman Botelho thanked Mr. Rosales for the presentation and stated that he was pleased that fellow Board members and Council members were able to view some of the problems and concerns involved with the project.



Chairman Botelho opened public comment.



The following members of the public voiced concern regarding the San Benito Route 156 Improvement Project: Larry Cain, San Juan Bautista; Jeannette Langstaff, Hollister; Cara Vonk, San Juan Bautista; Richard Morris, San Juan Bautista, Robert Brians; Mary Lacey Gibson, San Juan Bautista; Stephen Rosati, Hollister; Marty Richman, Hollister; Ted Theony, San Juan Bautista; Kelly Blanchard; Louis V. Schmidt; Rick Morales, San Juan Bautista; Joe Morris, San Juan Bautista; Jolene Cosio; Tony Ruiz; Christine Breen; Dan De Vries; Pat Riley, Hollister; Luis Valdez, San Juan Bautista; Richard Saxe, Aromas.



 Greg Swett, San Benito Farm Bureau, provided a PowerPoint presentation and handouts for Board members and Council members.  Mr. Swett stated that from the farming perspective the project is a disaster and recommended building “Alternative C”.



Chairman Botelho closed the public comment portion of the meeting and invited City Council members and the Board of Supervisors to provide comments on the presentation.



City of Hollister Council member Pauline Valdivia’s comments were in support of the project.  Council member Valdivia asked that Caltrans take a close look at the safety issues that were mentioned by the public regarding traffic lights and turn lanes at Mission Vineyard and Bixby Road.



City of Hollister Council member Doug Emerson stated that he is a strong supporter of Caltrans current alternative.  Council member Emerson stated the he does have questions regarding the merging traffic at Mission Vineyard and Bixby and would like to see some improvements on the left turn signals.  Council member Emerson stated that the roadway is about twenty years in the making and in the interim there is still a problem on Highway 156 that needs to be addressed.



City of Hollister Council member Victor Gomez stated that he was new to the COG Board and Hollister City Council and mentioned that the decisions on this project were made prior to his taking office.  Council member Gomez stated that whether the project moves forward or not he is concerned with the intersection at Union Road and asked that Caltrans keep the intersection in mind because the traffic does get backed up in that area.



City of Hollister Mayor Eugenia Sanchez stated that safety is always an issue and we should be cautious on how safety issues are addressed.  Mayor Sanchez stated that whether the project moves forward or not it was important to bring back all the information to see if improvements can be made to accommodate both sides.



Supervisor Reb Monaco stated that there is no question that improvements are needed on Highway 156.  Supervisor Monaco expressed concerns about the presentation with access to the frontage road, safety concerns with the crossing of agriculture equipment.  Supervisor Monaco stated that when the Board originally approved the project there was a need to have the smallest footprint possible and the presentation did not represent that.  Supervisor Monaco expressed concern about the drainage issue and the County’s responsibility to take over a 5-mile frontage road.  Supervisor Monaco closed by saying he did not believe it was too late to take another look at this project.



Chairman Botelho stated that if the Board of Supervisors, City of Hollister and San Juan Bautista’s Council members ask the legislatures for assistance with the plan and encourage Caltrans to re-evaluate the plan, it can be done.  Chairman Botelho stated that the answer to the problems at Highway 156 is the Highway 152 realignment project, which is a direct link from the Pacheco Y to Highway 101.  Chairman Botelho stated that the interim improvements is all that is needed on Highway 156 and having to wait 15-20 years for the Highway 152 realignment project does not justify a bad project.



Supervisor Jaime De La Cruz expressed concerns about the signal light at Bixby Road and asked that Caltrans address the issue.  Supervisor De La Cruz stated that he is a strong supporter of safety and the safety and future of our children.  Supervisor De La Cruz stated that County and City residents need to work together and reach a compromise to ensure that there is access to safe roads in our community for the movement of goods and the safety of travelers.



Supervisor Pat Loe voiced her continued support for the project but expressed some frustration and mentioned that over the last 3-4 years everyone has worked diligently to try to come to a consensus of what improvements need to be made on Highway 156.  However every time the issues are addressed the issues change.  Supervisor Loe agreed that intersections are dangerous, but having too many accesses from the frontage road onto the Highway are even more dangerous because you then have traffic pulling out from many different access points.  Supervisor Loe encouraged the City Councils and the Board of Supervisors to continue to work together to come to a realistic agreement on what we want and what is best for our County because the Highway 152 realignment project is many years away.



Supervisor Margie Barrios stated that she supported the need for improvements but did not support the way the improvements would occur.  Supervisor Barrios voiced her support for the preservation of agriculture land and the concern of traffic flow.  Supervisor Barrios stated that the community needs to rally together and come up with a consensus of what they want.  Supervisor Barrios stated that she believes that since the road has not been built there is still an opportunity to change the plan and expressed support for a different approach to the current plan.



San Juan Bautista Council member Maggie Bilich expressed concern about the safety issues involved with crossing the roads, splitting farmland and the access to the land on the shoulders of the road.  Council member Bilich stated that County Board members and Council members, as a body, could have an influence in approaching the project in a different way.



San Juan Bautista Mayor Rick Edge expressed opposition to the current plan.  Mayor Edge stated that the current plan’s main objective is to put a new 4-lane road thru to the valley and it does not address any of the issues the community is currently facing.  Mayor Edge stated that he agreed with most of what was said and believes that the Cities and County need start over and begin with the community’s objectives and priorities first.



San Juan Bautista Council member Priscilla Hill voiced her concern for the safety for the school children that have to use the Alameda intersection.  Council Member Hill stated that as both Cities continue to build and grow the traffic problem on Highway 156 would continue to grow as well.  Council Member Hill noted that a lot of work must be done, however, if everyone works together it can be accomplished.



San Juan Bautista Council member Andy Moore stated that the PowerPoint presentation concerned him because it reminded him of the issues that are occurring at the Red Barn and San Juan Road.  Council Member Moore stated that a similar problem will occur on Highway 156 with drivers and farm equipment trying to cut across lanes and merge onto traffic. 



Board members and Council members thanked Richard Rosales for providing the presentation as well as the members of the public for attending and voicing their concerns with the project.



Chairman Botelho thanked Richard Rosales for the presentation and also thanked COG staff, County staff and the Hollister and San Juan Bautista City staff for arranging the special meeting.

ADJOURNMENT:
Upon motion made by Supervisor De La Cruz and seconded by Mayor Sanchez, the meeting was adjourned.  (Unanimous) 

ADJOURNED TO REGULAR COG MEETING ONTHURSDAY, AUGUST 20, 2009.








ANTHONY BOTELHO, CHAIRMAN








San Benito County Board of Supervisors

ATTEST:

Janet Slibsager, Asst. Clerk of the Board

County of San Benito

Minutes


   Approved by the Board of Supervisors on 8/25/09

        Sp. Mtg.  07/16/09


